
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Meeting

Department of Operations Center (DOC) #254

October 24, 2013 – 8:30 A.M.

Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Darlene Chaplin, Barbara Conover, Mary Duncan, Perlean Griffin, Matthew Heyrman, Donald Murray, A. Debra Nicotra, Barbara Sarantou, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Christopher Sherman, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Reynald Debroas, Robert Reinbolt (both excused)
Guests: Jennifer Gottschalk, Union Steward, AFSCME Local 7; Cathy Noble, ONA Representative; Stacy DeBruyne, PIO; Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Clinic Physician; Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor
Staff:  Mary Frank, Dr. David Grossman, Barbara Gunning, Larry Vasko, Eric Zgodzinski
Dr. Donna Woodson, President, called the meeting to order.
Introduction of Guests

Larry Vasko introduced Jennifer Gottschalk, Cathy Noble, Dr. Vidya Ramanathan, Stacy DeBruyne, and Kevin Pituch. 

Minutes of September 26, 2013
The minutes of the September 26, 2013 meeting were reviewed. The following corrections were made: On page 6, paragraph 4, add “…to have a monthly meeting…” after “…obligation…”. On page 7, paragraph 8, line 8, add “…in 2012.” end of sentence. There was agreement.
Dr. Donna Woodson asked about follow up items from the last Board meeting regarding consolidating Board of Health meetings and whether the Board was under any obligation to have a monthly meeting to pay the vouchers. Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor, reported that these items were researched and it was determined that Board of Health meetings could be consolidated. Dr. Christopher Sherman also reported that this item had been discussed at the Audit/Finance Committee meeting. He explained that the Bill Schedule would be e-mailed to all Board members for their review and/or input prior to the next Board meeting. The committee would then review the Bill Schedule in depth with administration. Then it would give the authorization as appropriate to proceed. The Board would then approve the Bill Schedule. This process would avoid using the Then and Now procedure. The next Board of Health meeting will be held on Thursday, December 12, 2013. 
Donald Murray made a motion to approve the minutes as amended. Barbara Conover seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.

Agenda
There were no changes to the agenda.
Vouchers

Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the Audit/Finance Committee had met and reviewed the October vouchers. Dr. Sherman said that if Board members had any questions at that time that they could be e-mailed to Joanne Melamed. Dr. Sherman reported that the committee found the Bill Schedule to be satisfactory and recommended approval. A. Debra Nicotra made a motion to approve the payment of the October vouchers. Hans Schmalzried seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Old Business

Follow Up Items
Clean Indoor Air Act Update

Eric Zgodzinski reported that the Health Department continues to work with the Attorney General’s Office on the potential pulling of liquor licenses of Clean Indoor Air Act offenders. A suggestion was made to remove this item (Clean Indoor Air Act Update) from the Old Business section of the agenda. Mr. Zgodzinski will provide future updates under the Community and Environmental Health Services Report. There was agreement.

Prosecutor’s Update
Kevin Pituch reported as follows:
The Road House Bar

The court did order the owner, Russell Kadri, to remove the concrete, which was over the septic tank and leach field manifold line. This issue is currently on legal appeal. Settlement discussions were held with Russell Kadri, his attorney, Eric Zgodzinski and Kevin Pituch; however, they were unsuccessful. This issue is back in the court process. Mr. Pituch reported that according to Mr. Zgodzinski, Russell Kadri appeared at the health department yesterday. Mr. Kadri had requested a meeting with Dr. Grossman; but Dr. Grossman did not meet with him, citing the continued and ongoing court action. Dr. Grossman referred him to the Prosecutor’s Office that is handling the case for us. Dr. Grossman said that Mr. Kadri was instructed to contact Mr. Pituch.  Mr. Pituch concurred that Mr. Kadri could be referred to him if he had any further concerns. There was agreement that this is the proper procedure for Mr. Kadri to follow.
Strategic Planning/Accreditation

Eric Zgodzinski requested that this item also be moved under the Community and Environmental Health Services Report. There was agreement.

Ad-Hoc Committee (WLCC)
Dr. Donna Woodson said that Robert Reinbolt was not present today. She asked if anyone had any comments about the Ad-Hoc Committee for the Western Lucas County Clinic.

Dr. David Grossman reported that the committee had not met this past month. We are still pursuing the filling of positions for Nurse Practitioner and other positions. There is currently some part-time physician coverage in place, including Dr. Yuan, who was recently hired. 
New Business

Confirmation of New/Separated Employees

Larry Vasko reported that there were no new hires and no separations this past month. A. Debra Nicotra made a motion to approve the report. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Environmental Health 2014 Proposed Fees – Second Reading

Eric Zgodzinski presented the Environmental Health 2014 Proposed Fees for a second reading. There were no changes to the fees; they are the same as the previous month. Board members reviewed the fees. 

Dr. David Grossman noted that there would be a public hearing and a third reading of the proposed fees at the December 12, 2013 Board meeting. 

Donald Murray made a motion to approve the second reading of the Environmental Health 2014 Proposed Fees. Barbara Conover seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Hans Schmalzried suggested that relative to the public hearing we should also indicate the amount of the State of Ohio fees. The only fees that do not require a State fee are the Sewage fees. Dr. Grossman suggested providing a breakdown of all fees, including State and local fees. There was agreement.
Environmental Health Issues Committee
Donald Murray reported that the committee had not met this past month. There is no formal report. However, he said that as chair of this committee and upon speaking with other committee members, it was felt that there is no reason to hold future meetings with Russell Kadri or any other representative. This issue is currently at the court level. Consequently, at the direction of the Prosecutor’s Office, no further meetings with Mr. Kadri are planned.
Personnel Committee

Dr. Donna Woodson said that the Personnel Committee is in the process of scheduling a meeting.
Audit/Finance Committee Report

Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the committee met on October 22, 2013 and reviewed the following items: September 2013 Financial Status, October Bill Schedule, Grant Funded Programs, Contracts, Other Items-Transfers of Appropriations, 2014 Environmental Fees & Pharmacy Fees, and Clinic Activity.
September Financial Status

The “Consolidated Financial Report” was reviewed and is attached.

Grant Funded Programs

Total submitted applications in the amount of $10,737,571 for 2012-2013 fiscal years, and during this same time period we were awarded $6,743,985 in funding. Total applications in the amount of $4,472,363 for 2013-2014 fiscal years, and during this same time period we were awarded $3,461,017 in funding. 

We received two notices of award: 
1. Sixty Plus Program - $2,666. This is a reduction due to federal sequestration.

2. Ohio Department of Job and Family Services - $17,325 (refugee screening)

We submitted 6 grant applications:

1. Immunization Action Plan - $159,822

2. Dental Sealant - $75,000

3. Sexually Transmitted Diseases - $49,238

4. HIV Prevention - $285,039

5. Safety Net - $67,755

6. Creating Healthy Communities - $116,856

There is one pending application from Tuffs University and if awarded we will be a sub-recipient of this grant for Childhood Obesity Prevention for $5,000.

The committee reviewed 7 contracts:

1. Area Office of Aging - $2,666. This is a reduction due to federal sequestration. 

2. Mercy St. Vincent Medical Center (WIC Program) - $491,276.30

3. Neighborhood Health Association (WIC Program) - $334,356.85

4. ProMedica Toledo Hospital (WIC Program) - $378,873.85

5. Commission on Minority Health - $7,500.00

6. Scott Strahl - $30,000.00 (To continue POD Program – General Fund)

7. Board of Lucas County Commissioners (EPA Storm Water) - $180,000.00 

Other Items – Transfers of Appropriation

Dr. Christopher Sherman read two Resolutions/Transfers of Appropriation verbatim:
Darlene Chaplin made a motion to accept and approve:

A transfer reallocates funds from one cost object to another. Board of Health Resolution is required to approve Transfers of Appropriations performed in the month of September 2013 in the ordinary course of business. Total of transfers was for $82,037.99, consisting of changes in various expense categories.

Board of Health Resolution is required to approve changes in Revenue Estimates and Expense Appropriations for the month of September 2013 in the amount of $2,317,413.44 for revenue estimates and expense appropriations. This represents reduction in revenue estimates and appropriation for programs such as WIC, Public Health Emergency Preparedness, Safety Net Dental Care, STD Prevention, and HIV Prevention.

Donald Murray seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.
2014 Environmental Fees

Changes in 2014 Environmental Fees were presented to the committee. Food Operation fees are reduced from 2013 to 2014 by about 3% due to environmental staff being needed to provide inspections for unfunded mandated programs. The committee hopes to re-introduce a generalist sanitarian paid from the general fund to conduct inspections of the unfunded mandated programs, thus allowing sanitarians to focus on the Food Operation inspections.

In 2014, there is a proposed change to the Sewage Treatment fees. In 2013, a Household Permit for a new system costs a homeowner $830. In 2014, it is reduced to $200, with an a la carte selection of services with associated fees, as needed for design/review of a new sewage system. In the Water program, Standard Water Sample is reduced from $91 to $50. This will make it less cost prohibitive for the homeowner.
Pharmacy Fees/Resolution
Dr. Christopher Sherman reported that the committee was presented with a list of medications for review and justification for a price change for prescriptions. He read the following Resolution:
Board of Health Resolution is required for Proposal for Price Change – A price increase from $10 to $20 for any prescription that has a retail price greater than $100.

Donald Murray suggested an amendment to the Resolution to read as follows:

Board of Health Resolution is required for Proposal for Price Change – A price increase from $10 to $20 for any prescription that has a cost to the health department greater than $100.

Donald Murray made a motion that the Board approve the amended Resolution as noted above. Matthew Heyrman seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Clinical Analysis

The committee was presented with information regarding clinical visits for the month of September. The Ad Hoc Committee (WLCC) will follow up on this item.
Other Items – Special Board of Health Meeting

With the close out of the County’s Fiscal Year scheduled for the 2nd week of December, it was decided that there would be a special Board of Health meeting on December 12, 2013. There will be no Board meeting in November. The approval of the Bill Schedule will be performed through written communication from Administration. The November Bill Schedule will be sent by e-mail to the Audit/Finance Committee members on November 19th. After consensus and approval of the Bill Schedule, a recommendation will be sent to all Board Members for their review and approval. A roll call vote to approve the November Bill Schedule will take place at the special December 12, 2013 meeting, along with approving the December Bill Schedule. There was agreement.

Donald Murray made a motion to approve the Audit/Finance Committee report. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. A vote was taken: 11 yeas, 0 nays. Motion carried.

Contracts

Dr. David Grossman said there were no additional contracts.

DIVISION REPORTS
Community and Environmental Health Services

Eric Zgodzinski introduced Stacy DeBruyne, PIO/Marketing, who will report on current activities. Stacy DeBruyne announced that the “Get the Lead Out 5K” event is scheduled for this Sunday, October 27, 2013 at Ottawa Park. Approximately 100 people are expected to participate in the race. There will be prizes, raffles, tickets to community events, breakfast, etc. The Barry Bagels Restaurant was acknowledged for its contribution. Donald Murray noted that Stacy DeBruyne had a good interview about this event with Channel 11. 

501c(3) Update

Eric Zgodzinski reported that the required Board and By-laws have been established for our 501c(3) agency. A new bank account for our 501c(3) agency will also be established. Mr. Zgodzinski offered to make a $20 donation to start the bank account. Greg Moore has identified a contact who is instrumental in setting up 501c(3)’s. This resource will be utilized for fundraising, operations, developing the 501c(3) process, etc. Additional members are needed to secure funding/money for the 501c(3).

Strategic Planning/Accreditation Process Update
Board of Health members were handed some homework consisting of a SWOT (Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threats) Analysis form. The Board was asked for its input in these areas. The form will be sent electronically and to be returned with any comments by Monday, November 25, 2013. These concepts will then be channeled into the Strategic Plan. Dr. David Grossman noted that Board members would likely be called upon by PHAB Inspectors and to participate in meetings as part of this new accreditation process.
Eric Zgodzinski provided a powerpoint presentation titled “What is Strategic Planning?”  It covered items such as Reasons for Strategic Planning, Funding Requirements, Developing Ownership, etc. The item of developing ownership of inside of a department is the most important item. Building community support is also a huge item. This will help in the areas of marketing, exposure and other matters.

Dr. Grossman said that some future Board of Health meetings will have some time allotted for accreditation matters. He noted that under United Way Community Shares there might be individuals, agencies, Board Members and himself who would be interested in making a monetary contribution to our new 501c(3) agency. Another advantage is that the health department can now apply for 501c(3) eligible grants. 

Donald Murray said that as a Board, that is one thing the Board must do, to go through the accreditation process and be successful. This will include defending what we do and answering questions that the evaluators will ask of Board members.
Dr. Grossman announced that donations may now be accepted through United Way as well as by other means. Checks should be made be payable to: 
The Fund for Public Health in Lucas County
Board members were urged to sign up to make donations through United Way. Eric Zgodzinski stated that he would e-mail some information to all Board members about this process.
Health Services

Barbara Gunning presented and narrated a written report titled “Programs and Services, Closing the Gap in Health Disparities”. The presentation included a focus on racial and ethnic minorities including residents of rural areas, women, children, the elderly and persons with disabilities. A new section has recently been added to include persons with mental health disabilities.
The staff in the Division of Health Services provides many programs and services to populations who are at the absolute latest risk for health disparities. The programs and services include: Clinic Services, Creating Healthy Communities, Cribs for Kids, HIV and STD Prevention, Office of Minority Health, Ohio Equity Institute, Pathways, School-based Dental Clinic, School-based Dental Sealant Program, School-based Mobile Vision Program, Shots for Tots, Teen Pregnancy Prevention, Tobacco Prevention, 60+ and Healthy U Programming, and WIC.

Here are some highlighted items:

Approximately 62% of North Toledo residents who reside in the 43604 zip code are currently living below poverty level.
Our Creating Healthy Communities staff assists food pantries so they can convert from packaged foods to “Client Choice” pantries offering healthy food and healthy food choices. The WIC coupon redemption rate has skyrocketed at one of the Corner Stores, about 60%.

The Toledo-Lucas County Commission on Minority Health is housed at the health department. Dennis Hicks serves as the Project Coordinator and oversees the program. Some of his activities include: maintains website, speaker on various minority health topics, and participates in pertinent community groups that focus on closing the gaps in health disparities.
Late this summer we committed to be participants with the Ohio Equity Institute to address our infant mortality crisis. This institute is in partnership with selected Ohio counties, the Ohio Department of Health and CitiMatch (a maternal child health organization). 

Lucas County has one of the highest infant mortality rates in the nation. African American and Hispanic babies are at the greatest risk for poor birth outcomes.

Our plan is to get widespread involvement with our grassroots organizations so that they have “skin in the game”. An advisory group is already established for this program. Board members were urged to provide names of organizations and/or advocates for this project. 

Pathways (Lucas County Initiative to Improve Birth Outcomes) focuses on women who live in central city Toledo zip codes 43604, 43607 and 43610 because low birth weight rates reach 18% in these neighborhoods. Our community health worker identifies high risk pregnant women, recruits them into Pathways, and provides education to them.
One of the factors contributing to low birth rate outcomes is due to couples not being married. Unfortunately, Lucas County leads the State in this category at a rate of 52%.

Dr. Sherman asked about unmarried persons and increased subsidies.

Barbara Gunning cited a very successful program in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania that was used to deter high teen pregnancy rates. Monetary incentives were given to women not to become pregnant. Barbara Gunning volunteered to follow up on this item.

Administrative Services

Larry Vasko reported for Joanne Melamed as follows: The Financial Section is putting together a Finance Performance Tracking Database for tracking of grants, fund receipts, and expenses as part of ongoing management and Accreditation. This includes exploring additional measures to implement to make it a very meaningful and robust reporting system. Joanne Melamed will provide a presentation to the Board next month.

Kathy Fuhr and Scott Francis trained the new STD physician, Dr. Kanama, on Allscripts. The credentialing through Medicaid/Medicare is on target. The Flu Clinics are very active. A biller accompanies the nurse at the larger clinics.

The Mobile Vision Program is preparing to go-live with Allscripts via our Virtual Private Network (VPN) in the schools. Dr. Balwin-Mickey, Optician, the Program Coordinator, and others have been training on Electronic Health Records (EHR).

We received $13,500 as an incentive payment for Electronic Health Records through the Hospital Council of Northwest Ohio. These dollars will help defer our expenses.
Vital Statistics Department

Kevin Halligan continues his involvement on the Tent City event scheduled for this Saturday, October 26, 2013. The Office of Vital Statistics will be open to issue birth certificates. There will also be a Medication Take Back Day on the same date at the health department. 

Information Technology Department

Staff tested Kronos employee time files through PeopleSoft integration interface. We also serve as a training site for other county agencies that wish to advance to this technology.
Health Commissioner’s Comments

Dr. David Grossman commented on the following items: Tent City, Flu Season, West Nile Virus (Death), House Needle Exchange Bill, and Juki’s Tattoo Parlor.
At the last Board meeting, Board members inquired about the possibility of the waiving of fees for birth certificates for the upcoming Tent City event. This item was reviewed. It was decided not to waive the fees, due to the fact that administration will be paying employees for overtime and the United Way will be paying for some of the birth certificates. 
The flu season is here and our clinics have been busy giving flu shots. To date, there have been few reported cases in hospital emergency departments. However, the health department is prepared to deal with the new flu season.
There was one reported case of West Nile Virus (WNV) in Lucas County in which a Toledo woman died. West Nile Virus is a mosquito-borne illness. The woman also suffered from an underlying disease. This is the first such death in this county in 11 years. Last year, there were four reported cases of WNV and to date in 2013 there have been four reported cases. There was extensive news media coverage regarding the West Nile Virus death.

Currently, there is pending legislation in the Senate regarding a Needle Exchange Bill. The House has passed a bipartisan Bill that would permit communities to set up needle exchange programs for drug users without declaring a public health emergency. The Bill would allow drug users to exchange dirty syringes for clean needles, which would protect them against the spread of hepatitis C, HIV, and other infections that can be passed among intravenous drug users through dirty needles. Currently, about 1,000 people in Lucas County are living with HIV or AIDS. Local health boards would set up and pay for their own programs. Dr. Grossman is supportive of this Bill. After approval of this Bill, he will submit it before the Board for discussion and potential approval.
Other Items

There was an inquiry regarding Juki’s Tattoo Parlor and follow up from last month. THE BLADE also contained an article titled “Unlicensed tattoo parlor has inked hundreds” in which County officials stated their concern with possible health risks. Dr. Grossman stated in the article that Juki’s had been operating without a license, which is illegal. In more than three years, hundreds of people “were inked” at this particular tattoo parlor. Eric Zgodzinski reported that this included about 20 minors who had been tattooed. A complete list was submitted to the Maumee Prosecutor’s Office, and a pre-trial is scheduled in November. It was noted that some parents of the 20 minors did notice the tattoos, but were unsure of their next course of action. Dr. Donna Woodson noted that King Otto’s Tattoo Parlor was the last tattoo parlor that was closed by the Board of Health; this happened several years ago.

Dr. David Grossman announced that Karen Krause had recently passed away. Mrs. Krause was very active here at the health department and in the early days of HIV. She was a marked activist with medical care and well known throughout the community. Her passions were fighting for workers’ rights and for health care for all. She will be missed.
Public Health in the News

Dr. Donna Woodson reported on public health in the news. The monthly Health Department Newsletter is an excellent resource. This month it contained excellent articles including one on HDL/LDL cholesterol. An item of discussion at the next Board of Health Retreat might include ways to disseminate health department reports, newsletters, and other items to political leaders, members of the District Advisory Council, and others.
About three years ago, the Centers for Disease Control presented a fabulous program involving zombies. In today’s newspaper, it was announced that there would be a Zombie Walk in Toledo next week. 

In recent news, is an item where breast milk is being sold through the Internet. There was a large rate of infection associated with the breast milk. 

Dr. Woodson reminded everyone that the November and December Board meetings would be combined. The Board will hold a special Board meeting on December 12, 2013. She expressed her gratitude to Board Members and wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving. 

Next Meeting

The next Board of Health meeting (Special Meeting) will be held on Thursday, December 12, 2013 at 8:30 a.m. at the Health Building, Department Operations Center (DOC) #254, 635 N. Erie Street, Toledo, Ohio.

Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Perlean Griffin seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at approximately 10:25 a.m.

Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________
David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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